EALING HOSPITAL NHS TRUST

REPORT TO TRUST BOARD – 28th April 2011   
CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT

1   Integrated Care Organisation (ICO)

1.1 Business Transfer Agreement (BTA) – The BTA was signed by the Chief Executives of the four organisations on 31st March 2011, formally taking on responsibility from 1st April 2011 for the transfer of staff, budgets, contracts and responsibility for service provision.  

1.2 The ICO became live on 1st April 2011 and work continues with ensuring the successful transition of services.  Community Services Directors have been appointed for each of the Boroughs as listed below:
Brent – Yvonne Leese (in post)
Harrow – Sharon Gregory (in post)
Ealing – Joanna Paul (starting in May) 
2   Ealing and North West London Healthcare Organisational Futures

2.1 The first meeting of the Programme Board took place on 11th April at which the Terms of Reference and next steps were agreed.  The Strategic Outline Case (SOC) will be completed by McKinsey on 3rd May and submitted to the Extraordinary Trust Boards arranged for both organisations in early May for approval.  If approved the SOC will be submitted to the NHS London Capital Investment Committee on 17th May 2011 for approval.  In parallel the clinical vision and strategy will be developed by the end of May which will inform the Business Outline Case for submission to the June Boards. 
2.2 In terms of the Clinical Strategy work, the first Clinical Working Group (CWG) took place on 12th April attended by 21 Clinicians from both Trusts.  The CWG agreed four sub-groups listed below with clear links to the CWG which will inform the Clinical Strategy. In addition to clinicians from both Trusts, GPs have been invited to participate from GP commissioning groups across Ealing, Harrow and Brent. LINk have been invited to send a representative to the main organisational futures Programme Board. 

·   Working Group 1 – Maternity and Paediatrics
·   Working Group 2 – Emergency Medicine and surgery, A&E, Critical Care and
   Emergency
·   Working Group 3 – Urgent Care Centre (GP Led), Community and Elderly Care 
·   Working Group 4 – Specialist Services, Cancer and Elective Case 
3   CQC Inspection – 14th April 2011
3.1 On Thursday, 14th April an unannounced CQC visit took place on the Acute Hospital Site to assess the Trust on standards of Privacy & Dignity and Nutrition focusing on patients aged 65 and over.
3.2 The team spent the morning on 5 South and a shorter visit was made in the afternoon to 5 North. Observations were made of staff/patient interactions in care delivery and a particular focus was made at observing meal times. In addition the team requested all policies and evidence relating to Provider Compliance Assessment Domains 1 (respecting and involving people who use services) and 5 (meeting nutritional needs) for review after the visit.
3.3 Feedback was received verbally at the end of their visit and a full written report will be sent within 25 working days.  The key points in the feedback included:

Ward teams were welcoming and open in their discussions
Good policies and systems in place 
· Some inconsistency in application of these but overall the observations made of practice were satisfactory 

· Different members of the multi disciplinary team had differing views on their particular role and contribution in maintaining patients privacy and dignity 
· Good choice of food which was served hot 
· Some concern expressed about communication between catering support staff and patients where English was not the first language 
· Some poor practice observed from one team of medical staff on 5 South  
3.4 There were no areas of immediate concern highlighted and in general terms the feedback was positive. 
3.5 The Director of Nursing and Head of Operations, Medirest will take the lead in following up on feedback that requires action. A more detailed report will be taken to the Clinical Governance Committee and reported back to Trust Board once the full CQC report is received. 
4   Equity and Excellence: Liberating the NHS – Managing the transition

4.1 Sir David Nicholson published his latest transition letter to NHS staff. The letter outlines the achievements in 2010/11, the focus for 2011/12 and provides an update on transition activity and the planned engagement over the coming weeks and months.  For further information, go to:

www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/Lettersandcirculars/Dearcolleagueletters/DH_126024
Dr William Lynn
Acting Chief Executive 
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